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	MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE ARMY POLO ASSOCIATION AT THE KING’S ROYAL HUSSARS OFFICERS’ MESS AT 1400 HOURS ON FRIDAY 26 FEBRUARY 2016


	  Present
	Maj Gen Robert Talbot Rice 
Col Nick Hunter 
Lt Col Simon Ledger 
Col Dickie Winchester 
Col Robert Shedden 
Mr Gaston Devrient

Mr Chris Andrews

Lt Col Matt Petersen 
Maj Matt Eyre-Brook 
Maj Lucy Anderson 
Maj Nigel Prescott 
Capt Will Mawby 
Capt Marcelle Wright 
Capt George Walker 
Capt Charles Morris 
Capt Katie King 
Lt Guy Hennings-Haahr 
Cpl Erhahiemen 
	Chairman Des

Chairman

Director

Chairman RA Polo

President HAC Polo

Army Coach 

TPC Director

Secretary

RLC Polo Secretary

Reserves Polo Secretary

Secretary Des



	Apologies
	Gen Sir Redmond Watt

Maj Gen Shaun Burley 

Col Michael O’Dwyer

Col Simon Goldstein 

Lt Col Nick Cowley 
Maj Mark Cann
Maj Richard Boyle

Maj Robert Skeggs 
Maj Janet Johnston 
Miss Jess Andrews
	Director ASCB
UK AFPA Director
TPC Manager


	
	Action

	Item 1 – Chairman's opening remarks
1. The Chairman opened the meeting, welcoming and thanking those present for attending.  He stated that this would be his last AGM before handing over to his successor Maj Gen Robert Talbot-Rice.
2. He then introduced the members of the meeting to each other and thanked the CO KRH, Lt Col James Porter and the PMC, Maj Peter Perowne for the use of the Mess.  Thanks were also passed to the RAO KRH, Capt Nigel Hinton in compiling the AF N1514 for APoloA. 
	

	Item 2 – Matters arising from last meeting
3. The Sec Des went through the key matters arising from the AGM on 27 Feb 15 (minutes are found at Annex A):
a. It was discussed that there would be a change of name for the CSPA to UK Armed Forces Polo Association – this has now come into effect.

b. The Army Reserve polo bid was to be amalgamated with the APoloA Regular bid to the ASCB – this has now been confirmed as combined.

c. The Army Tariff for 2015 was to remain at a £140 for match subsidy – this will continue for 2016.

d. ‘On Field Coaching’ was decided as a method to be used for developing players in 2015 – deemed a success.
e. The Jamaica project was a qualified success for 2015 and therefore it was decided that it would continue for 2016 – 3 scholars will be sent out in 2016.  The project will continue to be reviewed.

f. The Hackett royalty issue was to be pursued with the MOD – still awaiting action on the request for 2015/2016. 
4. These were proposed as an accurate record of the meeting by Maj Gen Talbot-Rice and seconded by Col Shedden.
Item 3 – 2015 Report 

5. The Chairman then summarised the report for the 2015 Polo Season which can be found at Annex B.  Key points of discussion were:
a. Jamaica polo scholarship scheme – there were some shortcomings:
(1) The weather was adverse. 
(2) The stick and ball field was small and in poor condition.  
(3) The coaching needed more structure.
However, it was deemed worth pursuing with a more structured programme provided by Shane Chin.  More detailed analysis will follow after the 2016 scholarships.
b. Communications – Good website and twitter feed.  It was encouraged that all should join and use social media.  
c. Sponsorship – The Chairman highlighted that APoloA sponsorship is used in three main areas:
(1) Support members playing polo.  
(2) Provide a reserve to allow the association to continue to fund polo for 2 years without a sponsor – the fund is already set up and running.  
(3) Sponsorship development i.e. the running of events.  
d. Player engagement with sponsors – players must engage with the sponsors if they are playing in matches.  This is part of each member’s sponsorship role.  The committee must highlight to the players who the sponsors are.
Item 4 – 2016 Mission Statement

6. The Dir went through the 2016 Mission Statement which is found at Annex C.  Key points were:
a. The new date for the Rupert Thorneloe match clashes with the C&S 1st day.  
b. The Ladies Day match at Dallas Burston at the end of June will be coordinated initially by Army Res Polo.
c. The RA Cup and AGC tournament will be subsidised by £20 a chukka by APoloA – the same as the C&S.
d. Replacement to EFG Sponsorship – Two banks have expressed interest; Julius Baer and Berenberg Bank. They may be guests at tournaments and members must be prepared to host them. The outgoing Chairman will write a farewell note to all players that will include atmosphere and hosting of sponsors.
e. Alumni – The Chairman discussed his most recent project that is to establish communication channels with the Army Polo Alumni.  The aim is to increase interest and attendance at Army polo fixtures throughout the season by those that have previously played or been involved in Army polo.  The end state is that the Alumni community will be firmly established and keen to support the 150th anniversary celebrations in 2019.  
Item 5 – CSPA Update

7. The Dir on behalf of Mark Cann went through the following CSPA points:
a. The CSPA meeting was held on the 11 Feb 16 at the Cavalry and Guards Club.  It is now the UK Armed Forces Polo Association (UK AFPA).  The UK AFPA structure is:
Patron:  HRH The Prince of Wales
President:  Lord Richards
Vice-President:  Lt Gen Sir Adrian Bradshaw 

Chairman:
Brig Piers Hankinson

Director: 
Maj Mark Cann

Hon Sec: 
Lt Col Nick Cowley 
Polo Capt:         Maj Rupert Lewis
b. The 2016 Polo Tours are as follows:
(1) IN:  2016 - ECUSPA/Chile/Nigeria
(2) OUT: ECUSPA - Sep 16
c. UK AFPA (CSPA) day at RMAS on 7 Jul.
d. IR Final location may move to the Castle Grounds at GPC – UK AFPA Dir to investigate.  The Chairman stated that we must be aware of the impact this could have on the sponsor, as it would remove it from the prestigious Duke’s Ground at GPC.
e. UK AFPA stated that they would only support 8 players at £200 each per year.  Must be accompanied by articles and photos and payment received retrospectively.  
f. Minutes of the AGM can be acquired from the UK AFPA Dir.  
Item 6 – TPC Update

8. Chris Andrews presented his report which can be found at Annex E.  The main points were as follows:
a. Slow uptake on arena polo at the beginning of the season due to it being the first season.  The new arena has an excellent playing surface and there are now 22 members.  HCav have used and benefitted from the facility.  
b. 2015 summer season – A profit was made but spent immediately on machinery (£30K).  APoloA support has been vital to the success of TPC.  Thanks were passed to the Dir for funding and commentary for matches.
c. Thanks from Chris Andrews to the ASCB for assistance with funds for the grounds.  Plea to the Dir for assistance to secure next year’s funding.
d. The Chairman thanked TPC – a mutual symbiotic relationship that must continue.  He raised two questions:
(1) Over the last three years has the number of military (78) and Army (69) players been constant?  Yes but prior to that membership was going down but operational factors may have influenced this. 
(2) What is the future for Perham Down grounds? DIO mentioned there may be some issue but Col D Winchester stated that the current basing plan does not include any intent to build on the Perham Down grounds.  
e. Dir asked a better system of recording APoloA membership especially during the C&S tournament as figures have not been accurate.     
Item 7 – RMAS Update

9. The Dir of RMAS summarised the 15 season.
Board of RMAS PC:

Chairman: Lt Col Tim Cave-Brown RRS

OIC: Maj Ollie Stead AAC

2IC: Capt Luke Sherbrook KRH
a. 27 members in 2015.

b. Played Harrow, Stowe, Oxford Varsity, the Mongolian Army team as well Cranwell and Dartmouth.  6 Teams into the OTC tournament.  EFG match won, Hackett Young Army (all cadets) beat Cambridge and victory for Army Team v Cambridge Alumni (+9 goal match).  EFG are finishing as the sponsor at RMAS after this season.

c. The Chairman has spoken to the UK AFPA about the use of RMAS for potential sponsors especially at UK AFPA day.

Item 8 – Reserves update

10. Capt Will Mawby (Reserve Sec) summarised the key points for Reserve Polo: 
a. Reserve players are to ensure that they get their CO’s to support their polo activities.
b. 2 main areas for Reserve polo – OTC and Reserves.  OTC is aimed at those starting and then using the better players to support Reserve polo.
c. 16 players have completed OTC, then RMAS before joining the Regulars.
d. The Ladies Day at Dallas Burston will be coordinated initially by the Reserves.  This does clash with the Cirencester Armed Forces Day.  The Dir will deconflict with the Reserves to see whether both events can be supported.  The AMC may be able to help support the Dallas Burston fixture.
Item 9 – 2015 Membership

11. The Sec Des summarised the 15 figures:
a. APoloA Members for the 15 Season: 147 from the previous year.
b. Membership will remain at £30 for the 16 season.  
c. Bank Transfers are also encouraged, but a screen shot and the electronic membership form need to be emailed to the Dir.  A/c details can be obtained from the Sec
d. The Chairman stated that membership has remained constant for the last few years and that there has been no increase seen after Afghanistan.  The Dir mentioned that due to exercises etc. we have probably reached the maximum.  However, this may increase with more interest through social media (Website, Twitter and Facebook) and the development of the Northern Hub.
Item 10 – Accounts

12. The Chairman summarised the accounts for the 15 Season and referred to the AF N1514. 
a. The Board has decided that the financial support will be the same as 15.  A review will take place at the end of this season.
b. The sizeable income from ASCB is due to £33K from MOD (royalty payment) coming via ASCB UIN.
c. One comment from the 1514 – however the Chairman was content that it is in a good state.  Total expenditure is high but it is, in order to get people to play the sport.  
(1) The Dir covered in detail. Those that are paid a cheque bank it IMMEDIATELY.  Cheques will now be booked out before it appears in the bank statement.  
d. The Chairman elaborated on the Hackett Army shirt deal.  They pay the Army for the logo to be used – those royalties are paid to the MOD.  They have set a precedent in Jan 15 and hopefully it will remain.  This is used to build up the Black Rock fund.  
e. Development of arena – there will be a discussion with the board to see how APoloA can support it.
Item 11 – Fixtures

13. The Sec ran through the proposed fixture list (Annex D).  Deadlines for entries are as follows:
a. Entries for the IR by Fri 22 Apr 16.  Link here.
b. Entries for the C&S by Fri 1 Jul 16.  Link here.
Item 12 – Training

14. The Dir ran through the 16 Training Objectives and referred to the Mission Statement.
a. Mr Gaston Devrient (4 goals) will remain in place as the Army Polo Coach. 
b. Scholarship - the most suitable length is 4 weeks and it will continue for 16.  Review will occur post 16 scholarships.
c. ‘On Field Coaching’ worked last season to allow both Army and Unit teams to compete at a higher level.  This will continue into 2016.  
Item 13 – Tours

15. The Chairman emphasised the tour policy:
a. Clearance - via Chairman. 
b. Grants - via Dir. 
c. Army Sports Lottery Membership is MOST STRONGLY encouraged (open to retd military now).  See ASL website link here for grant application form.  Follow guidance listed in 2016DIN10-002.
d. Offers of Tours have been received: 
(1) Mongolia coaching and match between last weekend in Sep and 1st weekend in Oct 16.
(2) India – Dec, 2nd week.  Presidents Bodyguard have invited an Army team with the 2nd match against Jaipur.  Hosted by BPD.  APoloA will pay half the cost of the flights.  Individuals will have to pay half of flights. 
e. The Chairman informed those present that APoloA does not partake in more tours as the UK AFPA organise them.  This is because tours have to be reciprocal and would cost around £20K per tour for the APoloA.
Item 14 – Sponsorship

16. The Chairman announced the Sponsorship deals that have been secured for the 16 season:
a. HACKETT – Same as in 15 but the contract was renegotiated Feb 16 for 3 years. 
b. EFG Bank – increased amount to £12K.  The money is secured for 16 but EFG contact Keith Gapp has resigned and efforts to secure a replacement is underway for 17.
c. TEAM ARMY – Increased to £10K.
d. Hackett Royalties – £33K secured.  £15K invested in Black Rock Army Investment Fund.
e. ASCB grant – Bid already into ASCB for £10.5K.
f. Jeremy Houghton – when the collection sells APoloA will receive 25%.
g. IM Power paid a £10K fee for the Mongolian tour in 15 and this will be repeated for the tour in Sep 16.  Negotiations are scheduled for 8 Mar 16 to discuss the fee that will be paid. 
h. Creel leather – negotiations are still on-going but the aspiration is that it will be a deal similar to the logo on the shirt with Hackett.
Item 15 – AOB

17. Investments are now at £25,901, generating an income of £966 in 15.
18. Northern Hub – The Dir outlined his recent visit North and the embryonic arrangements with the White Rose PC.  He asked both the Reserves and the AGC to look into whether there are any members in the North.  The RDG, RL, LD and RA all have people that have expressed interest in playing in the North.  White Rose PC will rent (£25 per chukka (club), match £50)) as long as personal membership is paid up front (£400pp).  13 ppl have come forward but the Dir encourage all members to spread the word.     
19. APoloA party – Due to the withdrawal of EFG, the APoloA Board decided not to have a cocktail party this year.
20. Safety System – Accident reporting.  All accidents need to be reported on an AF510.  A new JSP will cover safety for sport and will be out in Apr.  Must declare on Pt 1 orders to be covered.  Maj L Anderson is tasked to investigate by the Dir – investigate DINs and liaise with ASCB.  
21. The Chairman Des mentioned that GPC is the base for the Household Division members but that chukkas and instruction will be provided at West Wycombe PC.  No chukkas at GPC – there is an arrangement in place for social membership.  WW PC will provide the basis for -2 and -1 but official courses must still be done at TPC.  13 ppl interested in this. 
22. Thanks from the Dir and Chairman to Maj Matt Eyre-Brook for his time as Sec for the last 5 years. 
23. The Chairman stated that the basis for success is communication.  He stated that he would be the Vice Chairman Non-Exec.   
24. The incoming Chairman Des shared a few words.  He thanked the outgoing Chairman for all he has done for APoloA and the wider Army. 
25. The Army Polo coach mentioned that there was a lot of guidance that the board and he can provide both for coaching and tours.
26. Wooden horse at TPC – Maj L Anderson asked the TPC Dir of the club’s aspiration for a wooden horse.  TPC are looking into it but it will cost at least £10,000.  An electronic horse is being investigated as well.  The Chairman stated that we should look at ASCB etc. to support or a proper funder.  Maj N Prescott mentioned that the association should look for a RE contract.  Maj L Anderson said that she would speak to a contact. 
27. AGC Maj Marcelle Wright thanked the APoloA for their support for the AGC polo tour.  The Chairman Des stated that they got the support due to a well organised proposal.
	Dir

All
All

Reserve Sec

Dir
Chairman/Dir
Chairman

UK AFPA Dir
Dir
Dir/TPC Dir
Dir/Reserve Sec
Sec 

All

APoloA Board

All

All
All/ RLC Sec

RLC Sec/TPC Dir




	{Signed electronically}

G M Walker

Capt
Sec

Ext 94342 3369
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Chairman
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Annexes:
A. APoloA AGM 15 Minutes
B. APoloA 2015 Polo Report

C. 2016 Mission Statement
D. 2016 Fixture List
E. TPC 2015 Report
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